MOLD TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of Mold Town Council held at the Town Hall, Earl Road, Mold on Wednesday 19th July 2017.

PRESENT: 

Councillors:, Bob Gaffey (Mayor), Karen Hodgkinson (Deputy Mayor), Chris Bithell,  Andrea Mearns, Sarah Taylor,  Yvon Jones, Haydn Bateman, Anthony Parry and Tim Maunders, Teresa Nickson, Gareth Williams, Geoff Collett, Brian Lloyd, Robin Guest with the Clerk and Finance Officer, Town Manager and Support Officer.  
Also Present: Inspector Darren Whibberley, Sergeant Katie Newby and PCSO Amy Hughes from North Wales Police, Mark Middleton, Claire Parry and Anthony Stamford from Flintshire County Council.
48. 
APOLOGIES: Councillors Bryan Grew and Geoff Matthias
    
ABSENT: None
49.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest expressed.
50.





CHESTER ROAD IMPROVEMENTS
The Mayor welcomed, from Flintshire County Council Streetscene and 

Transportation, Ian Bushell Technical and Performance Manager and Joanne Davies Technical Officer who had come along to provide members with details regarding improvements to Chester Road.
Ian informed members that planned works would commence on the evening of the 7th August on Chester Road, from the Tesco roundabout to the Wylfa roundabout and a one-way system would be in place along this road for three weeks.  Residents along the road and surrounding area would receive a letter to inform them of the planned works and officers from Streetscene and 
Transportation would be visiting businesses along Chester Road to offer advice and provide contact information for any queries.  
Councillor Guest asked if signage arrows could be put on the approach to Tesco roundabout as it was the busiest roundabout in the town and motorists
often used the wrong lane when exiting the roundabout.

Councillor Bithell requested that whilst the road improvements were being 

carried out, consideration could be made to put a pedestrian crossing towards the top of Chester Road, near the Ffordd Pentre estate area and confirmed he had already requested this via Steve Jones Chief Officer for Streetscene.  Ian confirmed he would take this forward for consideration.

Councillor Bithell asked if there was anything which could be done to reduce the number of heavy vehicles that use the road by encouraging them to use a 

different route and requested consideration made for a speed camera to be 
installed.  Ian confirmed traffic management strips where currently on Chester Road and data would be collected and considered in relation to the request for a speed camera.

Councillor Williams asked if anything could be done to visually improve the Tesco roundabout as it was one the worst looking in the county.  The Town Manage confirmed this had been identified by Andrew Lightfoot Streetscene Supervisor and he was exploring options to improve.
Councillor Mearns asked Ian if there was anything which could be done to 
encourage the quarry lorries which came from Cadole down the Gwernaffield Road to use an alternative route as they were very noisy first thing in the 
morning, around 6.00am and she had received complaints from residents. Councillor Jones also made comment that two petitions had already been 
presented to Flintshire County Council regarding the quarry lorries coming down the Gwernaffield Road and Denbigh Road.  Ian confirmed he would take Councillors comments forward.

The Town Clerk asked Ian to send over a statement from Flintshire County Council regarding the Chester Road improvements and the one way system so this could be circulated and put on the Town Council social media.

Ian Bushell Technical and Joanne Davies left the meeting at 6.15pm

Resolved: It was resolved to note the information.
51.
MAYORS ANNOUNCEMENTS

52.





MINUTES












Resolved:  It was resolved that: 
a) The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on held on 28th June 2017 be received and approved;
b) The minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on the 3rd July 2017 be received and noted;
53.




    
INFORMATION ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

Town Council 28th June 2017
Minute 32 – Councillor Taylor made comment regarding the safer route consultation evening held at Bryn Coch School, which she felt had been poorly organised by Flintshire County Council, who had also been late informing residents of the consultation and the event was generally badly advertised. 
Councillor Williams said that during June’s meeting Flintshire County Council had confirmed they would trial the one way system, both ways.  This was now not happening, with only one  of the two ways being trialled and the other way would be assessed following a feasibility study.  Councillor Taylor said that if Flintshire County Council was no longer carrying out what members had supported then they should have been informed.  Councillor Taylor requested the Town Clerk write to Flintshire County Council to express the council’s disappointment regarding the trial and consultation evening.

Minute 36 – Councillor Mearns expressed disappointment at the shrubs and flowers which were planted in the flowerbeds outside the Co-op.  The students from Maes Garmon had done an excellent job clearing the beds, but the plants they were given to put in the beds where not sufficient and there was not enough of them.  Councillor Mearns suggested if this was to happen again a budget should be set to allow sufficient plants for the area.  Councillor Williams said that the rest of the flower beds on New Street car park needed to be weeded and the fence also needed to be mended, this was outstanding from 12 months ago and he asked Councillor Bateman as County Councillor for the area to take forward.  Councillor Hodgkinson suggested asking residents if they wanted to volunteer to main the flower beds in the town.

Minute 37 – Councillor Mearns asked the Town Clerk for an update regarding the volunteer form.  The Town Clerk confirmed she had met with FLVC who had suggested a volunteer policy should be adopted by the Town Council and that it was good practice to have a section relating to criminal convictions on the form.  The Town Clerk would take proposals forward at the next Policy and Audit Committee meeting.

54. 


REPORT OF THE TOWN MANAGER

Members noted the previously circulated report from the Town Manager. 

The Town Manager informed members the wraparound promotion in the Leader regarding the independent shops had been very well received and the Leader had received record numbers of entries into the competition.  The Town Manager confirmed he would be looking at carrying out a similar promotion later in the year to tie in with Small Business Saturday in November. 
Following the Community, Development and Regeneration Committee meeting on the 11th July, the Town Manager had taken forward a number of comments from members with the Streetscene Supervisor, including the request to feather the trees within the town centre, request to clean the street art and the issue of contractors replacing paving slabs with concrete. The notices regarding feeding the pigeons would be put up shortly around the square.  

The Town Carnival had been a massive success with record numbers attending and the Town Manager expressed his thanks to the carnival committee and volunteers from the Council who assisted.

The Blues and Soul Festival entrance price had increased slightly this year, taking into consideration the VAT which now had to be applied.  The festival was causing a bit of a buzz around the town and advance tickets were up from last year with 
a number of ticket purchases from outside the area.  
The Town Manager informed members he was in discussion regarding 3 additional CCTV cameras within the town and would provide further information at Septembers meeting.

The Town Clerk informed members that Mold had come second in the Best Kept Communities Awards and St Mary’s Community Orchard had received a Certificate of Merit in the Best Kept Community competition.  The cemetery and Leadmills did not receive awards.  The Town Clerk and the Mayor would attend the awards ceremony later this month.
Resolved: It was resolved to note the report.

The Town Manager left the meeting at 6.50pm

55. 

ACCOUNTS 2017/18 – QUARTERLY REVIEW
Members considered the previously circulated report of the accounts 2017/18 – quarterly review relating to the income and expenditure for the Town Council as of 30th June 2017.

The Town Clerk confirmed to members that Mold Town Council was now registered for VAT and this would be backdated to April 2017.   The Town Clerk informed members, the report which had been circulated, had been produced prior to the accounts being adjusted to take into consideration VAT, therefore figures would alter slightly on the final report.  The Town Clerk advised that for the first quarter, April – June 2017 VAT payment of £1500 approximately would be claimed back, with 40-50% reduction in claimable VAT.  The VAT would be claimed back annually and not quarterly.
Resolved:  It was resolved to note the information. 
56. 


FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE 
The Council considered the report detailing the applications and recommendations for financial assistance. It was agreed to approve the application from North Wales Police (Safer Neighbourhood Policing Team) and award £300.00.
It was noted that the one of applications did not meet the criteria.

Resolved: It was resolved to approve the application from North Wales Police (Safer Neighbourhood Policing Team) and for the Town Clerk to inform the second applicant that they had not met the required criteria.
57. 



HISTORIC MOLD
In 2016 the Town Council hosted a Historic Mold event at the Town Hall with the assistance of local historian David Rowe and this had been very well received by members of the public.  The Town Council are asked to consider putting this event on again in October.  Councillor Williams supported the request and suggested this become an annual event and should be added to the Town Council’s annual events calendar.  All members approved.
Resolved: It was resolved to support the event and add to the Town Council’s annual events calendar.
58.






MODEL LOCAL RESOLUTION PROTOCOL FOR COMMUNITY AND TOWN COUNCILS





Members considered the previously circulated report and complaint protocol from One Voice Wales.  The Public Services Ombudsman had agreed to the principle of referring some complaints against members back to Community and Town Councils for a local resolution.  However, to date there has not been a common process for Community and Town Councils to follow when dealing with such matters.  To assist the sector, One Voice Wales has drawn up a model protocol which Community and Town Councils can use when dealing with such complaints.  The Town Council are asked to consider adopting the One Voice Wales protocol.
Councillor Bithell asked what was the position of the Standards Committee at County 

level for town and community councils.  The Town Clerk confirmed the Standards Committee no longer handled town and community councils and refers them to the Ombudsman.  The Ombudsman deals with all complaints from members of the 

public. 
The One Voice Wales protocol is for low level, minor complaints:- minor complaints from members about members, minor complaints from officers about members, members alleged to have not shown respect and consideration for others either 
verbally or in writing. 
Resolved:  It was resolved to adopt the One Voice Wales Model Local Resolution Protocol for Community and Town Councils.
59.




TELEPHONE AND BROADBAND UPGRADE
Members considered the previously circulated proposals for an improved telephone and broadband service. Following discussion members approved to enter into contract with IData for a 36 month period.
Resolved:  It was resolved to approve the proposal from IData and enter into contract for a 36 month period.

60.



 NOTIFICATION OF UPCOMING EVENTS

Members noted the previously circulated information regarding upcoming events: 

61. 


NOTIFICATION OF PLANNING DECISION


Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report. 
62. 
MEETINGS ATTENDED

Members considered the previously circulated report from Councillor Andrea Mearns regarding One Voice Wales Innovative Practice Awards Conference which Councillor Mearns and the Town Clerk had attended on the 5th July.  Councillor Mearns 
informed members, the towns who won, Mold Town Council should look at their 

best practises and consider adopting for Mold Town Council’s website.
             Resolved:  It was resolved to note the information.






63. 


ACCOUNTS / PAYMENTS

The Council considered the schedules previously circulated and noted that expenditure complied with the statutory powers available to local councils. 

Resolved: It was resolved that the schedules of payments be approved.
The Meeting ended at 7.20pm
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